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Ÿ Preparing the meeting room on the second Monday of each month

Ÿ Responding to telephone enquiries

Ÿ Drafting and circulating the notice and agenda for monthly committee meetings and the 

annual general meeting

Ÿ Minute taking and circulation of minutes to members

Ÿ Liaising with external bodies, sponsors and community groups

Ÿ Maintaining a current membership register

The Toodyay Agricultural Society is responsible for staging the highly regarded Toodyay 

Agricultural Show. The organizing committee consists of 15 committed members who are assisted 

by the Administration Ofcer whose tasks include the following:

Ÿ Handling correspondence

Should you wish to have an informal chat prior to making your application please 

contact TAS President Bruce Shenn – T: 0427 991 486

We are looking for someone who has internet access and is competent with email and word 

processing skills. The ability to liaise with internal and external contacts in a pleasant and 

condent manner is essential. Training will be provided  to the successful applicant, who will not 

assume full responsibilities until condent to do so. This is an honorary position and provides the 

opportunity to be part of a great team and experience a wide range of tasks, while  networking 

with suppliers, sponsors, local government and many others.

Ÿ Providing clerical support for the executive and committee

 Closing date: May 31, 2023

 Applications should be emailed to: toodyayagsociety@gmail.com

Opportunity!... to become Administration Ofcer 

for the Toodyay Agricultural Society (Inc.) 

Country Women’s Association
Viv Street

A HUGE thanks to all those who generously 
supported our produce stall in April.
	 Despite the cold and windy weather, we 
donned our Easter Bunny ears and kept warm 
with extra layers.
	 Passers-by encouraged us and we were 
delighted to see the produce sell so quickly.
	 We appreciate the support of community 
members and visitors alike, but a special 
mention to those who made sizeable 
donations while refusing to take anything 
in return.
	 Thanks to everyone’s generosity our roof 
fund was substantially boosted, making all 
the hard work beforehand worthwhile.
	 Our next stall will be on June 3 outside the 
IGA store, with members already preserving, 
pickling, and making a variety of jams to 
stock it, and planning to bake items nearer 
the time.
	 The Moondyne Festival, the next big event 
on this year’s ongoing fundraising calendar, 
is on Sunday May 7.
We will be offering a quiet retreat from 
the hubbub outside with our morning and 
afternoon teas in the CWA Hall, so come in 
and see us in our period costumes.
	 Some are more hysterically op-shop than 
historically accurate, but it has been fun 
searching for suitable items to wear under 
our mostly homemade pinnies and mob caps. 
	 The sewing machines have been busy this 
month, so keep your eyes peeled for CWA 
Teddy’s special outfit on the day.
	 We attended the Anzac Day service again 
this year with Julie-Anne and Val laying the 
wreath for our branch.
	 Members gathered on our last coffee 
morning to pack four baskets full of Anzac 
biscuits to hand out after the service.
	 These proved very popular.
	 We have been invited to two Friendship 
Days later this month where the emphasis 
is on fellowship and fun as we meet other 
branch members.
	 The CWA provides many opportunities 
to meet, learn from, and become friends 
with talented and interesting women from 
all walks of life, and this is what Friendship 

Ragbags Quilting Group
Kerry Gregory

RECENTLY I found I had accumulated a 
stash of two and three-inch fabric strips.
	 Having cut them I decided they didn’t 
really suit the project – a large centre 
appliqué block and various border strips.
	 However, on a rainy day I decided to piece 
a few together onto some squares of scrap 
fabric with a view to making “stitch-and-flip” 
blocks or gypsy quilt blocks.
	 These blocks, a traditional and basic 
quilting method I grew up with, are referred 
to today as “quilt as you go” (QAYG). 
	 A host of other blocks, small enough to be 
portable and easily completed by hand as an 
envelope or bound individually, are stitched 
together to form quilts of all sizes.
	 Any fabric scraps are suitable for this 
technique.
	 My grandmother periodically stitched left 
over pieces of beautiful bridal fabrics.
	 These easy blocks are a great introduction 
to quilting for those reluctant to take on a 
full-scale quilt.
	 Some popular examples include raggy or 

Volunteers of Toodyay Museums
Barry Keens

SCHOOL holidays have just ended and 
the Old Gaol Museum has had a busy two 
weeks with a high rate of visitors. 
	 We have also had interest from two more 
people who are keen to volunteer, and we 
hope they can start with us soon.
	 We were delighted to provide funding 
for catering at the Oral History Day 
celebrations, as well as the launch of a 
new display at Connors Mill on April 29.
	 During this time, we also received 
a visit from Annette Parker, the great 
granddaughter of Richard Roach Newell, 
who designed the Newcastle Gaol as well 
as the Perth Town Hall, Barracks, and 
other important buildings.
	 Our shingle sales are going well, and we 
can now be found at the Farmers Market 
on the third Sunday of each month.
	 In other news, Beth Frayne is nearly 
finished proofreading Nina Paterson’s 
transcription of the 21 Newgain Farm 
Diaries of Frank Twine, and we have 
added more details to the Mosaic database.
	 The full document will be available at 
Collections WA in due course.
	 The Museums are open daily from 10am 
to 3pm and admittance is free to Toodyay 
Shire Residents.

Wheatbelt Squares
Robert Dew

ON SUNDAY March 5 the Toodyay 
Memorial Hall was filled with more than 
80 square dancers for a fabulous afternoon 
of dance.
	 Clubs included Wheatbelt Squares, based 
in Goomalling, Allemanders Squares from 
Currambine and Kiwilers from Como.
	 Some dancers came for the day while 
others stayed for the weekend.
	 Shire of Toodyay President Rosemary 
Madacsi welcomed all to Toodyay and 
congratulated the dancers on their colourful 
display.

Easter bunnies boost CWA roof fund

Quilts on the go for accumulated stash

Examples of quilt-as-you-go blocks, stitch and flip multi-coloured and red potholder designs.

fringed blocks, strips, log cabin blocks, and 
potholder blocks – reminiscent of projects we 
made in primary school – often backed with a 
piece of old singlet or hessian for potholders.
	 Despite falling out of favour for some 
time, QAYG quilts are now depicted in many 
quilting magazines. 
	 These techniques have been used by 
quilters on all continents for centuries.
 The popularity of QAYG quilts lies in 
their manageability and portability, making 
them a great option for quilters on the go – 
even for fly-in-fly-out workers during their 
downtime – and are especially popular as 
friendship quilts.
	 I plan on taking a little sewing kit of fabric 
pieces to keep my hands occupied when I fly 
to Adelaide this month.
	 New members are always welcome at our 
regular Ragbags group gatherings.
	 Bring some handwork, your machine, or a 
craft project you’re working on and join us 
for a cuppa, a chat, and a laugh or two at St. 
Stephens Anglican Church Hall on Stirling 
Terrace in Toodyay. 
	 We meet on the first and third Wednesday 
of each month between 10am and 2pm.

Days are about.
	  Jennacubbine is combining theirs with a 
games day and from previous years we know 
there will be old-fashioned board games, 
jigsaws of diabolical difficulty, and giant 
raffles to tempt us all. 
	 Bayswater is our city sister branch and we 

visit each other as often as possible. 
	 It is always an enjoyable day with trade 
tables, quizzes, a guest speaker and an 
overabundance of refreshments.
	 At Toodyay Branch we hold our meetings 
at 10am on the fourth Thursday of the month 
in the CWA Hall on Stirling Terrace.
	 We also meet at 10am on the second 
Thursday of the month for an informal coffee 
morning and activities.
	 This month we will brush up on the use 
of the defibrillator gifted to us by St John 
Ambulance a couple of years ago.
	 We would love new members to join us 
and see what CWA is all about. 
	 You may be surprised.
	 Hall bookings can be made by ringing 
Margot on 9574 2823 or 0405 067 591. 
	 There’s plenty of parking in Charcoal Lane, 
and easy access to the hall from there.

Easter bunnies Gina Butler and Kathy Haynes showcase a big range of CWA goodies.

Val Byron and Julie-Anne Vucemillo laid our 
wreath at last month’s Anzac Day service.

Squares come dancing into Toodyay
	 The Hall was open to the public and many 
curious visitors and passers-by popped in to 
have a look. All door and raffle prizes were 
purchased locally, adding to the weekend 
event’s distinctive Toodyay flavour.
	 Square dancing is open to all ages with 
groups of eight dancers and a caller to call 
the moves to the lively tunes of country, rock, 
pop and more.
	 If anyone is interested in learning, we hold 
beginner classes at different times throughout 
the year.
	 Please contact Robert Dew from Wheatbelt 
Squares on 0429 962 012.
	 Anyone can learn, even if you have two 
left feet.

More visitors do 
not go past gaol
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Want to sell your Property?

  
on 0407 124 175

E: greggiddings@gmacrealty.net.au / Tel: Perth Office (08) 6110 4530

T/C RA 40705

Make sure you get the right price!  
List now and sell your property with GMAC Realty

Greg Giddings is your 
local consultant for 

Toodyay, and has been 
very successful in the Avon 
Valley for over a decade! 

Greg Giddings
Award winning GMAC Sales Rep.

SOLD

Make 
FOR SALE 

into 

For honest no-nonsense service call Greg

Free Appraisals

Bird of the Month
Desraé Clarke

THE STRIATED pardalote sounds such a 
happy little bird as it forages through the 
over-story of eucalypts gleaning the leaves 
and bark of lerps and insects with its notched 
bill. 
	 This small, 10-12cm bird is a common 
species within Toodyay Shire and across the 
Wheatbelt.
	 The male bird has a grey crown striated 
with white, whereas the female has a black-
grey crown.
	 Both have distinctive eyebrows which 
change in hue from bright yellow to white 
as they pass over their brown eyes.
	 The upper body is olive-grey, the wings are 
black, and there is a tiny bright-coloured spot 

The Crooked Needle
Jean Melhuish-Hill

AS ANOTHER month passes and autumn 
arrives, the ladies of the Friday morning craft 
group have been busy with their projects.
	 The countryside is starting to green up and 
sitting making blankets of an evening is an 
excellent way to keep warm.
	 Vi Seagrim has finished a colourful and 
stunning crochet wrap using a new stitch. 

Julimar Conservation and Forest 
Alliance
Max Howard

IT HAS been a year since the Julimar 
Conservation and Forest Alliance (JCAFA) 
began its natural history excursions into 
Julimar Forest, resulting in an impressive 
natural history database built from historical 
data and records from various sources.
	 The surveys received excellent support UFO quilt completed by Jean Melhuish-Hill.

Blanket crochet by Phyllis McDonnell.

Key rings made by Carol Barlow.

Listen out for this happy 
little Wheatbelt forager

The distinctive colours of the striated pardalote.

of orange on the shoulder.
	 The underparts begin as yellow to become 
a buff colour.
	 The striated pardalote preys on beetles, 
grasshoppers, ants, bees, wasps, flies, 
caterpillars, and cockroaches.
	 This species breeds from June to February, 
building nests of dry grass in a tree hole or a 
large enough one in the wall of a building.
	 Three to four glossy white eggs are laid, 
with both parents incubating and feeding the 
young.
	 The Toodyay Naturalists’ Club would be 
most appreciative to receive your observation 
information via email at toodyaynats@
westnet.com.au or 9574 5574.
	 We will add your sighting to the Nats’ 
website and database.

121 species of birds use Julimar 
Forest to feed and breed

from the community with an average of over 
30 participants for each of our four seasonal 
outings.
	 A total of 76 species were observed, with 
highlights including the first official record of 
Baudin’s black cockatoos in the area and the 
rediscovery of the crested shrike-tit which 
had not been sighted in two decades.
	 The shrike-tits were likely present during 
that time but are difficult to observe.
	 Historical and current data show 121 
bird species use Julimar Forest for feeding, 
shelter, and breeding, which is comparable 
to other South-West forest locations.
	 Surveys of flowering flora in all seasons 
revealed 204 known species out of an 
estimated 500-600, with the WA Wildflower 
Society starting a two-year benchmark 
survey of the flora of Julimar in the spring 
of last year.
	 Notable species included the yellow 
China orchid, listed under the Biodiversity 
Conservation Act as a priority-four “rare, 
near threatened and in need of monitoring” 
and the Synaphea panhesya of the Proteaceae 
family, a priority-one species known from 
only a few locations.
	 One of the features of Julimar is that it has 
many hollows essential wildlife breeding and 
roosting, with our team identifying 40 from 
a 1.5km stretch of track 
	 It is worth noting trees can take more than 
200 years to develop hollows suitable for 
nesting black cockatoos.
	 Western Brush wallabies were observed 
early in the morning, indicating good 
numbers of this species in the forest. 
	 Scratchings of the echidna and brush-tailed 
possum were observed.
	 F u r t h e r  r e s e a r c h  i s  n e e d e d  f o r 
comprehensive understanding of fauna 
populations and the forest’s significance in 
the natural world.
	 During winter this year, excursions will 
be carried out to identify fungi species, with 
spring surveys to identify night birds.
	 Anyone interested in attending our 
excursions please contact me.

Knitted brows over 
UFO sightings

	 Phyllis McDonnell worked on a beautiful 
round crochet blanket with intricate stitches 
that turned out beautifully.
	 Phyllis also joined some granny squares 
together into a baby’s blanket.
	 Carol Barlow used her embroidery skills to 
make mug rugs, coasters, and key rings – a 
very talented lady.
	 Enid Lowless, who had not been able to 
knit for some time due to arthritis, completed 
an elephant, a bumble bee, and a very cheeky 
pig as her dexterity returned.
	 Gail Squires has been knitting a shrug – 
something between a wrap and a cardigan.
	 Lovely and warm and easy to slide in and 
out of, this beautiful garment is a gift for her 
sister-in-law.
	 Gail also made a corner-to-corner crocheted 
blanket for herself.
	 Craft doesn’t stop even when we travel.
	 While caravanning with her hubby to the 
National Caravan Rally in South Australia, 
Maxine Walker has been trying Tunisian 
crocheting for our upcoming challenge.
	 Meanwhile, I have been working on 
a couple of unfinished objects (UFOs) 
including a jacket I have been knitting for 
the past two years.
	 When I picked it up four weeks ago I 
promised myself it will be finished and ready 
to wear this winter.
	 I have also finished off a blue denim quilt 
with round red circular designs that was 
donated to us partly done.
	 At the Toodyay Fibre Festival on June 4 
we will be demonstrating how to use a hand 
loom, basic knitting, and crocheting.
	 Our stall in the CWA Hall will have a range 
of crafted items, yarns and fabrics for sale.
	 The Friday morning craft group is a 
friendly gathering of ladies who exchange 
crafting ideas in a social setting.
	 We meet each Friday at the CWA Hall in 
Toodyay from 9.30 am to noon. For more 
information, contact Jan on 0407 083 079 
or Jean on 0419 869 927.
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Marsupial Mammas and Pappas 
(Inc) 
Brian Foley

ROBYN and I recently returned from 
viewing the solar eclipse in Exmouth.
	 We would like to thank our carers for their 
assistance while we were away.
	 Recent incidents with car strikes have 
resulted in galahs and twenty-eight parrots 
needing care.
	 A tawny frogmouth came in with a 
shattered leg and the vet gave it a minimal 
chance of release.
	 After tender care the leg repaired and the 
bird was released where it was found.
	 We’ve also received very small joey 
kangaroos whose mothers have been killed 

Toodyay Friends of the River Inc
Bridget Leggett

THE RECENT screening of the documentary 
film Black Cockatoo Crisis was a huge 
success.
	 Toodyay Friends of the River is one of the 
members of the Julimar Conservation and 

Julimar Forest display at the Black Cockatoo Crisis Film. Photo: Bridget Leggett.

Cockatoos have a housing crisis, too 
Forest Alliance who presented the event.
	 The film highlighted Julimar Forest as a  
critical nesting location for the Carnaby’s 
cockatoo and emphasised the ongoing loss 
of habitat.
	 This was my second viewing of the film, 
and I again came away worried by this drastic 
loss of habitat and corresponding decline in 

numbers of black cockatoos.
	 However, I also left feeling we can reduce 
this decline if we choose to act.
	 Part of the Friends’ contribution to the 
event included sponsoring an informative 
display showcasing some of the mammals, 
birds, bats, frogs, insects, plants and fungi 
of the Julimar Forest.
	 The display’s central panel highlighted 
nocturnal animals, such as the barn owl, 
tawny frogmouth, brushtail phascogale, 
chuditch, bush rat, and woylie.
	 In May we will be holding a working 
bee with a difference, sorting through and 
cataloguing resources previously held by the 
Department of Water in Northam.
	 The items, which were donated to 
environmental groups on the Avon via 
Wheatbelt Natural Resource Management, 
are temporarily housed in the RSL building 
in Toodyay.
	 The resources include maps, historical 
records, and other items of interest including 
copies of posters, brochures and other 
treasures. 	
	 After initial sorting the Friends will make 
a limited inventory of the resources to share 
with the other groups who may be interested.
	 The Friends will meet at Anzac Park at 9 
am on Sunday, May 14 and Monday, May 
15, and proceed to the RSL building to begin 
the work.

Watch out, mamma ’roos are about

Save and Scenic Toodyay Road
Andrew St John, Convenor

MAIN Road WA (MRWA) representatives 
travelled to Toodyay last month to meet 
our members for a walk-through of major 
roadworks planned at the junction of 
Sandplain Road and Salt Valley Road.
	 We estimate close to $50 million will be 
spent when works begin in 6-12 months.
	 Less vegetation will be cleared than 
originally planned after MRWA agreed to  
reduce the depth of the cutting through the 
hill to six metres.
	 The road will be realigned with passing or 
“climbing” lanes constructed on both sides 
of the hill.
	 An MRWA environmental officer walked 
SASTR members along the new south-
westerly road alignment.
	 We requested the walk-through to provide 
a better understanding of the real-world 
impacts of the roadworks.
	 Several beautiful wandoo trees, some 
estimated to be more than 400 years old, are 
outside the clearing area and will continue 
to provide habitat for different species in the 
local environment.
	 In other good news, MRWA plans to 
retain the existing rest area at the junction, 
something we have asked for at other places 
along Toodyay Road.
	 The bad news is much of the mature 
vegetation will not survive the roadworks.
	 We had hoped the amount of clearing could 
be reduced, and unsightly  embankments or 
batters avoided, by the use of stone retaining 
walls.
	 MRWA said this was not possible due to the 
unavailability of suitable local stone, so stone 
batters such as those that mark roadworks at 
Jingaling Brook will be used.
	 Despite these concerns SASTR commends 
MRWA for agreeing to conduct the walk-
throughs, which we appreciate can be time-
consuming and costly.
	 However, a walk-through in the early 
planning stages, rather than meetings with 
complacent stakeholders, may have delivered 
the required road improvements without 
laying waste to so much vegetation and 
scenic beauty.
	 We believe regulations around land 
clearing for road developments need to be 
tightened and are encouraging people to 
advocate for this change.
	 Postcards highlighting these issues will 
be available at the monthly markets for 
individuals to sign and forward to WA 
Environment Minister Reece Whitby.
	 You can also request a postcard via our 
website at sastr.com. au/your-voice.

Ancient trees 
safe but mature 
vegetation axed

We urge people to sign these postcards 
highlighting the damage caused by excessive 
land clearing and send them to State 
Environment Minister Reece Whitby.

Marsupial Mammas and Pappas member Adrian Roderick at the Farmers Market stall.

by cars or shot on farms.
	 We urge drivers to be cautious at sunset 
when kangaroos are more active.
	 And while we are aware culling takes 
place, we ask that females be left at this time 
of year as joeys stand a better chance with 
them than with us.
	 If you see a bobtail goanna that looks 
unwell, with a flat tail and gummed-up 
eyes, it should be brought in to be treated 
for bobtail flu.
	 Without medication and care they will not 
survive.
	 The area around Sandplain Road appears 
to be a hotspot.
	 Our new marquee was well received at 
the Farmers Market in April, and we thank 
Chalice Mining for their funding.
	 After a three-year wait, MMaP is now 
licensed by the Department of Biodiversity, 
Conservation and Attractions.
	 We are, however, concerned that the 
conditions placed on wildlife groups and 
carers are unworkable.
	 These issues, which will now have to be 
thrashed out over time, could have been 
avoided if a draft of the licence had been 
made available to wildlife carers as part of 
the 2018 consultation process.
	 If you want to help or need assistance with 
injured wildlife, call Brian or Robyn, or visit 
us at the Toodyay Markets.
	 Our Bendigo Bank account for donations 
is BSB 633000 Account 186438040.
	 If you come across any injured native 
wildlife want to be involved as a carer ring 
Brian 0419 933 721 or Robyn 0417 173 283.
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ACCOUNTANT ADVERTISE WITH THE HERALDACCOMMODATIONACCOMMODATION

BARRISTERS & SOLICITORS

TRADES AND SERVICES

AUTO AIR CONDITIONING

BARRISTERS & SOLICITORS

BOBCAT HIRE

AIR CONDITIONING

BEAUTY THERAPYBEAUTY SALON

• Property Conveyancing & Settlements

• Wills & Probate • Succession Planning

• Trusts & Partnerships

• Enduring Powers of Attorney & Guardianship

• Criminal Injuries Compensation
• Criminal & Civil Litigation

85 Fitzgerald Street, Northam WA 6401

Ph: 9622 5755  Fax: 9622 5633•
Email: mayham@wn.com.au

BOBCAT AND TRUCK HIRE
WHY BARROW IT.. . . . . . .BOBCAT IT.. . . . . .

ALL TYPES OF WORK - NO JOB TOO BIG OR TOO SMALL

LANDSCAPING ADVICE FREELY GIVEN
* FIREBREAKS * LEVELLING 

* TANK, SHED & HOUSE PADS  
* SAND * SOIL * GRAVEL * ROAD BASE 

* BLUE METAL *

9574 2130                                                      0408 952 215WEEKEND WORK AVAILABLE
PHONE PAUL HARRINGTON

BOBCAT HIRE

APPLIANCE REPAIR

CARPENTRY

For 
Quality Timber

• Pergolas • Gazebos

• Decking • Screens

• Carports • Fencing

FREE 
QUOTES

Simon 

0423 350 458

Outdoor CarpentryOutdoor Carpentry
20 Years Experience

CAFE - DINER

Classic 
Carpet Cleaners

                Steam cleaning carpets 
                and upholstery
                25 years experience

                ALL AREAS
                Stephen Soer 

              0403 067 323

CARPET CLEANING

Ron Jones
PO Box 164
Toodyay WA 
Phone/Fax
9574 2087

BUILDERS      OWNER BUILDERS      HOME RENOVATORS

we supply...
Plasterboard & Accessories

Fibrous Cement Sheeting and Insulation
Plasterboard Installation 

Fix, Flush, Cornice & Sand

CEILINGS

CEILINGS

Greg 0407 915 734
Email: fawksie28@gmail.com

• Plasterboard 

• Ceilings & Walls

Install • Flush  

Cornice • Sand

• Repairs

cGup--Tec

CEILINGS CLEANING
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CURTAINS AND BLINDSCONCRETE
TRADES AND SERVICES

ELECTRICAL

Toodyay Curtains & Blinds Buy direct and bank the difference

Holland Blinds, Vertical Drapes
Awnings, Venetians, Panel Glides
Curtains and Tracks, Roller Shutters 
and much more!

Phone: Paul Hodgkiss 

0409 812 671
Email: paulhodgy@outlook.com

EARTHMOVING

ELECTRICIANELECTRICAL

ELECTRICIAN

DOG GROOMING

EC 002951LIFELINE 
ELECTRICS

All types of  Commercial 
and domestic installations

FREE QUOTES
New to Toodyay, 

with 35 years experience
JOHN HAGGAS

81 Stirlingia Drive
Toodyay WA 6566
Mail to PO Box 259 
Toodyay 6566

Mobile: 0419 963 525
A/H: (08) 9574 5483
Email: jbhaggas@bigpond.com

ELECTRICIAN

FASHION

AIIBlacks Fencing 
A professional Kiwi fencer for all your 
Fann fencing requirements; Ringlock, 
Post & Rail and Gates. 

ALSO 
Residential fencing, 
Colourbond, Homestead-Lock 
and Dome, Post and Rail 
Kiwi style.
 

FENCING

GT FENCING
EXPERIENCED LOCAL OPERATOR - COMPARE THE PRICES - FREE QUOTES

PHONE GARRY  0418 917 475EMAIL: gtfencing56@gmail.com

RURAL / HOBBY FARM

• POST AND RAIL
• ELECTRIC FENCING
• POST RAMMING

DOMESTIC 

• RESIDENTIAL & HERITAGE ALL STYLES.....
   TIMBER OR STEEL

• INSURANCE WORK
• REMOTE CONTROLLED SOLAR OR ELECTRIC GATES

FENCING

FENCING FITNESS

EXCELLENT OPPORTUNITIES
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TRADES AND SERVICES
FUNERALS

GARDEN DESIGN

GARAGE DOORS GAS FITTING

HAIRDRESSERGUTTER CLEANING

GLASS AND GLAZING

GARRY SMITH
EXPERIENCED LOCAL OPERATOR - COMPARE THE PRICES - FREE QUOTES

 0418 917 475
EMAIL: getgaz56@bigpond.com

• 
• 

SHADE SAILS
• INSURANCE WORK

PATIOS / CARPORTS
PERGOLAS / DECKS

• 
• OWNER BUILDER ASSISTANCE
• SHED CONVERSIONS / RENOVATIONS
• SMALL ADDITIONS
• TILING

• STEEL FRAMED HOUSE CONSTRUCTION

Local contact for:

HANDYMAN - BUILDER

HORSE RUG REPAIRS

Paul & Suzanne Hodgkiss

Carpet 
Overlocking

Canvas 
Repairs

Horse Rug Repairs 

Phone: 0409 812 671
Email paulhodgy@outlook.com

HIRE SERVICE LANDSCAPING AND EARTHWORKS

MECHANICAL MECHANICAL

EziFixEziFix
MOBILE WELDING

•
• 
•
•
•

 Bulk billing to Medicare
HBF & DVA Provider
 Competitive prices
 Great range of frames & sunglasses
 Locally owned and operated

www.northamoptical.com.au

138 Fitzgerald St Northam WA P 9621 1131 E northamoptical@yahoo.com.au

OPTOMETRIST PEST CONTROL
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TRADES AND SERVICES
PEST CONTROL

REGIONAL PEST CONTROL 
  PHD Lic : 727                  30 years Experience                ABN : 35 203 910 408 

The Experienced Professionals in Pest Control 

LOCALLY OWNED & OPERATED 
For all your Domestic or Commercial Pest Control Needs  

CONTACT : KEN PROWSE 

   
Call Your Regional Pest Control Experts

 

9574 4401 ph / fax  
Mobile : 0427 778 643 

OBLIGATION  

FREE 

QUOTES 
  email : regionalpestcontrol@bigpond.com  

PLUMBER

REFRIGERATIONPUMPS REMEDIAL MASSAGE

SHOE REPAIRS SOLAR

SMASH REPAIR SMASH REPAIR

Avon Storage
Toodyay

- Now Managed by Country Realty -

Self storage Units
Located at Extracts Industrial Estate
6m x 3m (single garage size) units 

now available
You lock it up – You keep the key

Ph 9574 4200

STORAGE UNITS

PLUMBER

TIMBER FLOORING

Owner/Operator

•	Installation
•	Sanding
•	Polishing
•	Coating

Free Quotes
Quality Workmanship

Ph: 0447 986 289

Toodyay Timber Flooring

TOWING

RETICULATION

TREE SERVICES
Landworx WA

Firebreak cont ractor

0412 918 689  
Phone Darren on 

Fully 
Insured

Email: landworxwa@gmail.com

Complete Tree Removal
Target Pruning
Dewooding
Cut and Leave
Owner Operator 12m Cherry Picker 
Dieback Green Card Holder

TREE LOPPING

TREE LOPPING WASTE REMOVAL WATER/BORES
 

Julimar Drilling Services
•	Water bore construction
•	Domestic and Commerical
•	Rotary mud and air
•	Hard rock, clay and sand
•	Free quotes

Contact Nathan or Sandy
Ph:  9574 5582
Mob:  0409 089 392
Email:  julimards@bigpond.com
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ENVIRONMENT

Toodyay Friends of the River
Robyn Taylor

TOODYAY Friends of the River is working 
to address issues caused by the dynamic 
nature of the Boyagerring Brook, which is 
typically dry in the summer but prone to 
flooding during heavy rain. 
	 In previous years debris has been caught 
in trees nearly two meters above ground.
	 These cyclical floods are continually 
undermining a vital crossing used by 
schoolchildren and pedestrians and as an 
access road during bushfires.
	 Various attempts to solve this problem have 
been unsuccessful.
	 A photo taken in February 2017 after 
summer flooding shows earthworks across 
Boyagerring Brook.

Toodyay Garden Club
Judy Rowston

OUR FIRST outing of the year was almost 
too much to absorb and remember.
	 Three visitors joined 59 Garden Club 
members for a bus trip to Muchea and a 
day full of learning and discovery.
	 We visited three venues, starting with 
the Muchea Tree Farm, where we were 
treated to morning tea and a tour of the 
plant production process.
	 We were shown the different stages –
from smoke house to seed, from potting to 
raising sheds – and were impressed by the 

It was almost too much to 
absorb and remember

Toodyay Garden Club members explore the Succulent Boxes Nursery.

Hamish Dobie and Judy Rowston handed  
out Easter Eggs to Toodyay Garden Club 
members.

labour-intensive process which included 
testing bore water daily to ensure correct 
pH levels.
	 The Insectary tour awakened us to 
how insects and mites are controlled in 
agriculture.
	 The Insectary breeds predators that 
eliminate pests by growing the pests they 
feed on, with 80 per cent of the product 
going to the Eastern States and to Asian 
countries.
	 This helps control pests such as spider 
mites on climbing bean plants, or white 
fly on eggplants.
	 This reduces the need for insecticides; 
however, biosecurity is paramount.
	 Back on the bus, we headed to the 
Succulent Boxes Nursery where we 
enjoyed a delicious lunch of sandwiches, 
fresh fruit, tea and coffee.
	 We also had the opportunity to wander 
through the nursery which offered a 
fantastic variety of succulents.
	 We left with a bus full of happy people 
and amazing plants.
	 To round out the day, Hamish and Judy 
donned Easter Bunny hats and handed out 
Easter eggs.
	 Our May visit will be to Michael and Lyn 
Stevens’ property.
	 Guest speakers Eric and Jackie from 
Perth will join us to teach us about African 
violets.
	 Plants will be available for sale.
	 With the recent rainfall it’s time to think 
about winter planting and start planting 
our vegetable seedlings.
	 For more information about the 
garden club, please contact Judy on 
0437 077 875 or email the secretary at 
toodyaygardenclub@gmail.com. .

Cyclical floods undermine vital 
Boyaggering Brook crossing

The rocky clearance at Boyagerring Brook crossing during the recent dry summer months.

Boyagerring Brook crossing near Toodyay District High School flooding in winter 2018.

The same Boyagerring Brook crossing in February 2017.

	 These large water pipes and earth bridge 
allow vehicle access along the Drummond 
Street West road extension towards the back 
of the school.
	 There is another set of pipes further along.
	 A photo taken in February this year shows 
the most recent repair work to the causeway 
crossing.
	 A large section of the brook has been 
hollowed out into a basin, with a concrete 
mix between rocks, that doesn’t look durable 
enough to withstand many flood events.
	 Toodyay Friends of the River plans to 
revegetate this area with sedges to stabilise 
the banks and the now-cleared hollow in the 
brook.
	 This will also help slow down the flow of 
silt into the Avon River.
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Python Watch
Desraé Clarke

IT IS always exciting to receive rare or 
educational observations from those in the 
community interested in natural history.
	 Lyn Johnson’s recent sighting of a Western 
netted dragon (Ctenophorus reticulatus) is 
unusual, as the Toodyay surrounds are the 
most southerly area in which this little critter 
resides.
	 Toodyay Nat’s patron and naturalist John 
Dell AM has positively identified two such 
sightings within our Shire in the past.
	 The Western netted dragon, also known 
as the reticulated dragon or Western netted 
ground dragon, belongs to the grouping of 
rock dragons.
	 It is found in the southern half of Western 
Australia to the central Wheatbelt, eastern 
Goldfields, Nullarbor and to the western 
interior of South Australia.
	 It may also be found on Dirk Hartog Island.
	 This species favours heavy, stony soils in 
sparsely covered woodlands with minimal 
low ground cover, residing beneath isolated 
stones, boulders, exfoliating granite, under 
logs or behind the bark of fallen trees, usually 
in a shallow burrow or depression.
	 These creatures have a broad, fleshy, sticky 

Toodyay Seed Group
Bethan Lloyd

TOODYAY Seed Group’s shadehouse at the 
Junction on Railway Road is bursting with 
fantastic-looking native plants ready for the 
upcoming planting season.
	 Hopefully, the good opening rain we’ve 
had so far this year will continue into May 
to help these plants establish well.
	 If you’ve ordered plants you can pick 
them up from the community shade house 
at the Toodyay Junction community depot, 
opposite the shire works depot on Railway 
Road from 9am to 10.30am on either 
Wednesday May 17 or Saturday May 20.
	 Those who haven’t ordered can email 
Bethan Lloyd at bethanlloydˍ8@msn.com 
to see what’s left over.

Plenty of pokers to give your 
garden a red hot glow

View of the plants raised by the Toodyay Seed Group in the green house at Toodyay Junc-
tion.

	 We may have another pick-up day or plant 
sale depending on remaining stock.
	 We have plenty of red pokers (Hakea 
bucculenta), always a favourite, and 
Melaleuca megacephala, which grows to 
between one and three metres with large, 
globular yellow flowers.
	 It’s not a local but adapts well to most soils 
provided they are not too heavy.
	 Eremophilas are also available in larger 
pots for $5 each.
For those interested in ordering plants for 
2024, please email Bethan Lloyd for an 
order form.
	 Community groups can receive free 
plants for planting projects, while private 
landholders pay a dollar per plant.
	 Please contact Bethan at 0409 681 655 in 
advance if you need compost.

Our environment matters...
at the Toodyay Herald

There be dragons out there

The Western netted dragon. Photo: Lyn Johnson.

tongue for hunting insects near their burrow 
entrance, and their diet consists mainly of 
insects with some plants and flowers. 
	 The more common Western bearded 
dragon is found within our shire but, as 
quoted by John, “do not live in burrows 
although the female will dig a short burrow 
in which to lay her eggs.”
	 The Western netted dragon is larger than 
other species of its genus, with a total length 
of approximately 28cm with a tail about 150 
percent longer than the snout-vent length. 
	 The male is red with black reticula, or net-
like patterning, and will defend its territory 
vigorously.
	 The dragon has strong, short limbs with 
dark-coloured claws and obvious ear holes.
	 The female is lighter in colour and the 
juvenile olive-grey. 
	 All dragon species lay eggs, with the 
Western netted dragon laying up to three 
clutches in a season of two to six eggs.
	 If you’re interested in learning more about 
local wildlife sightings, you can join the 
Toodyay Naturalists’ Club.
	 We are always eager to hear about new 
observations.
	 Enquiries may be made to Secretary 
Desrae Clarke 9574 5574 or email info@
toodyaynats.com.au.

mailto:info@toodyaynats.com.au
mailto:info@toodyaynats.com.au
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WHERE AND WHEN

ENVIRONMENT

AIR FORCE
AAFC 708 Squadron
Australian Air Force Cadets 12½-17yrs, 
Building J1, Northam Army Camp Great 
Eastern Hwy. Friday 6.30-9.30pm school 
term. 708squ@cadetnet.gov.au.

ARTS/CRAFTS/HISTORY
Arts Toodyay
1st Tuesday monthly 7.30pm, The Old Police 
Station, Duke Street North. Graham Boston 
0438 919 932.
Avon Woodturners Group
Every Sunday and Wednesday 9am-noon. 
Toodyay Junction, Railway Parade.
Ragbags Quilting Group
1st and 3rd Wednesday of the month. St 
Stephen’s Hall 10am-2.30pm. 9574 4503.
The Crooked Needle
Friday Morning Craft - Fridays, 9.30am to 
noon, CWA Hall, Stirling Terrace. $3.50. 
Contact Jan on 0407 083 079 or Annette on 
9574 2332.
Toodyay Historical Society
Meets third Wednesday, (not Dec), 7pm, 
St Stephen’s Church Hall, Stirling Terrace. 
Drummond House (next to Bendigo Bank) 
open Sat 10am-noon. Research Centre open 
by appointment. Beth Frayne 9574 5971 or 
secretary.2j.ths@gmail.com.
Web: www.toodyayhistoricalsociety.org.au
Toodyay Spinners
Every Wednesday, Saturdays 1st and 3rd 
of month, 9am to noon, Parker’s Cottage, 
Showgrounds. Gail Williams 9622 3411.
Toodyay Theatre Group
For details David Mitchell 0400 283 425.

CHURCHES
Anglican Church
10am Sundays weekly. St Stephen’s Church 
0455 543 888.
Catholic Church
St John the Baptist, Stirling Terrace, Toodyay. 
Saturday Vigil 5pm. Wednesday 4.10pm 
Adoration, 4.20pm Benediction, 5pm Mass.
Bakers Hill Fellowship
Meets every Sunday at 10am. Bakers Hill 
Primary School Music Room. Pastor Peter 
Booth 0417 945 725.
Toodyay Baptist Church
10.30am Sunday at 18 Stirling Terrace, 
Toodyay. Phone 0428 479 489. 
Good Friday Service 9.30am.
Uniting Church 
10am St Stephen’s Church, Toodyay.

EDUCATION/SCOUTS/
PLAYGROUPS ETC
Avon Valley Home Education Collective 
Sharon Pegrum 0466 430 979.
avonvalleyhomeeducation.wordpress.com.
Bizzy Bees
Pre-kindy for 3-year-olds. Mondays 9am 
-11am, Toodyay DHS. Jessica Donovan 
0407 128 105.
Cubs, Joeys and Scouts
(School term) Youth Hall, Showgrounds, 
Cubs and Joeys 4-5.30pm Scouts, Thursday 
6-8pm 9574 2363.
Toodyay District High School P and C
Meets Tuesday of week 5 each term at 
5.30pm in the TDHS staff room. Kelly-Anne 
Murray 0406 585 716.
Toodyay Playgroup
Tuesdays and Thursdays from 9-11am. 
Wednesdays Bubs Play 10am-noon. Jessica 
Donovan, 0407 128 105

EMERGENCY SERVICES
Bejoording Volunteer Bush Fire Brigade
3rd Friday of the month at 5.45pm at the
Bejoording Fire Shed.
Coondle-Nunile Volunteer Bush Fire 
Brigade
2nd Saturday October to April, June and 
August, 5pm Coondle Fire Shed.
Julimar Volunteer Bush Fire Brigade
Meets 3rd Saturday 6pm Julimar Fire Shed, 
Training Sunday 10am.
Morangup Volunteer Bush Fire Brigade
3rd Saturday 5.30pm at 3 Wallaby 
Way, Morangup. Sharon Gamble or 
secretarymvbfb@gmail.com.
St John Morangup Sub Centre
For Volunteering, First Aid Kits & Postcode 
6083 Benefit Fund Memberships. 48 Wallaby 
Way, Morangup. 8am - 4pm Monday & 
Wednesday. 0418 741 971.

St John Toodyay Sub Centre
For Benefit Fund Memberships, First 
Aid Kits & Refills, Volunteering, General 
Enquiries. 120B Stirling Terrace, Toodyay. 
Phone 9574 2390. Emergencies call 000.
Toodyay Central Volunteer Bush Fire 
Brigade
2nd Tuesday 7.30pm at Toodyay Fire and 
Emergency Services Centre.
Toodyay State Emergency Service
4th Tuesday, 3 Wallaby Way, Morangup. 
Local Manager – Jeff Venn 0438 490 331.
toodyayseslocalmanager@gmail.com.
Toodyay Volunteer Fire and Rescue
1st Monday Fire Station 7.30pm.

ENVIRONMENT
Avon Valley Environmental Society
3rd Friday monthly noon. Wheatbelt 
Natural Resource Management Centre, 269 
Fitzgerald Street, Northam. Janet Wilkinson 
9574 5947.
Earth Solutions - Avon Valley
2nd Tuesday (not Jan) at 6pm. Old Northam 
Railway Station, 425 Fitzgerald Street 
Northam. Karen 0438 223 886, Belle 0478 
641 463, or email bellem@westnet.com.au.
Toodyay Friends of the River (TFOR)
2nd Sunday or following Monday. 9am 
(winter); 8am (summer). Details on TFOR 
noticeboard outside Drummond House. 0427 
556 863. Email: info@tfor.org.au.
Toodyay Garden Club
1st Thursday 10am. Phone President: 
Hamish Dobie 0423 115 204 or email
toodyaygardenclub@gmail.com for next 
venue.
Toodyay Naturalists’ Club
Meets 3rd Saturday. Call 9574 5574 or info@
toodyaynats. org.au.

FARMERS MARKET
Toodyay Farmers Market
3rd Sunday of each month. 0487 440 754. 
toodyayfarmers market@gmail.com.

FESTIVALS
Toodyay Moondyne Festival
moondynecommittee@gmail.com.

HEALTH
Australian Breastfeeding Association
2nd and 4th Tuesdays, 3 Elizabeth Place, 
Northam 10am-noon. 3rd Tuesday Toodyay 
Playgroup noon-2pm. Louise 9574 0229.
Child Health Clinic
Tuesdays and Wednesdays.  Bree Byfield. 
9621 0100
Memory Café
Toodyay Forget Me Not Memory Café 2nd 
Tuesday of each month (10am-noon) at the 
Toodyay Bakery.
Toodyay Men’s Shed
Monday, Thursday and Saturday, 8.30am–
noon at Harper Road. Phone Secretary,0499 
403 830.

MINIATURE RAILWAY
Toodyay Miniature Railway
Operates Easter Saturday and thereafter on 
1st and 3rd Sundays until November. Phone 
President Mark 0424 281 770.

MUSIC
The Toodyay Community Singers
CWA Hall, Stirling Terrace at 7pm Thursday 
nights. Anne-Marie Millar 0408 364 918.
Toodyay Music Club
2nd Saturday 1pm CWA Hall, Ring Joe, 
0400 862 694.

PROGRESS ASSOCIATION
Morangup Progress Association
Chairperson: Brian Allan. Hall Hire: 0472 
975 593 www.morangupmpa.com.au.

SENIORS
Autumn Club
Wednesday 1-4pm Toodyay Sports Pavilion 
Glenyce Bosnjak 9574 4587.
Butterly Cottages
2nd Friday monthly. Jenn Nock. Email: 
butterly2j@gmail.com.
Fitness and Fun for The Over 55s
Monday, Wednesday and Friday 9am, Youth 
Hall at showgrounds.
Ida’s Hideaway
Saturdays 1-4pm Toodyay Community 
Resource Centre. Ring Ann Sinclair 0407 
775 459.

Silver Chain Social Centre
Mondays, Wednesdays and Thursdays
Toodyay Community Centre, 78 Stirling 
Terrace. Information 1300 650 803.
SERVICE ORGANISATIONS
Country Women’s Association
10am on the 4th Thursday of the month and 
Coffee morning 2nd Thursday of the month 
at 10am CWA Hall. Bookings call Margot 
Watkins on 0405 067 591 or 9574 2823.
Moondyne Men
We meet Mondays and Thursdays from 9am 
to noon at the RSL Hall, Clinton Street. 
Contact Secretary Colin Bird 0424 195 003.
RSL Toodyay Sub-Branch
Meetings 2023: May 13, July 15, Sept 9 
(AGM) Oct 7, December 9. Saturdays 1300 
at the RSL Shed, Clinton Street, Toodyay. 
Bob Wood 0412 681 794.
Safer Toodyay Inc
Meetings announced in the Herald news 
article. Enquiries please contact Secretary 
on email: secretary@safertoodyay.org.au or 
9574 5574.
Toodyay Lions Club
1st and 3rd Tuesdays Freemasons Hotel. 
Clint Fricker, Secretary, 0423 226 898.
Toodyay Masonic Lodge
4th Thursday Masonic Hall Fiennes St 
7.30pm. Graham Barber, 9574 5717.
Toodyay Red Cross
2nd Monday February, May, August and 
November Anglican Hall 1.30pm.
Toodyay RoadWise Committee
2nd Wednesday of month at 9.30am at the 
Toodyay Community Centre. Bob Neville, 
0419 853 160.

SPORT
Toodyay Bowling Club
Ladies play Wednesdays at 8.30am contact 
Maureen Adams 9574 4752. Men have a 
roll up on Wednesday at 3pm contact Laurie 
Chitty 95742394. All welcome.
Avon Valley Adult Riding Club
4th Saturday (February-November) at 
Northam. Tina 0499 030 177.
Mortlock Pony Club
1st Sunday February to November at 
Goomalling. Tanzi 0427 859 493.
Toodyay Golf Club
Sundays - mixed comp with tee off at noon; 
ladies Wednesday with a 1.30pm tee off 
Contact Liz 0429 311 256; Men’s scroungers 
Thursdays with a 2pm tee off. Contact Bruce 
0417 028 089.
Avon Valley Shotokan Karate Club
Wednesdays at Youth Hall, Showgrounds. 
Peewees 3.45-4.30pm, juniors 4.30-
5 .30pm,  sen iors  6-7 .30pm.  Emai l 
avonvalleyshotokan@gmail.com.
Toodyay Soccer Club
Mondays 4-5.30pm in terms 2 and 3. For 
ages 5-15yrs. toodyaysoccer@gmail.com.
Toodyay Tennis Club
Winter social tennis - Tuesday 9am Rec 
Centre, unless raining. Members $4, visitors 
$8 pay on the day, includes morning tea. 
Racquets available. Email tennis@toodyay 
tennisclub.org.au. Phone Ph: 0433 510 416. 
Facebook @toodyaytennisclub

VINTAGE VEHICLES
Avon Valley Vintage Vehicle Assoc
3rd Saturday 10.30am at old engineer’s 
quarters next to Northam Railway Museum, 
Fitzgerald Street, Northam 9622 5932.

Public Notices
AA ALCOHOLICS ANONYMOUS  - Web:  aa.org.au
Finding it hard to control your drinking? We understand and together have found a solution. 
We meet on Tuesday nights at 7pm at the Salvos Building, Elizabeth Place, Northam. All 
welcome. Lifts from Toodyay available. Ring/text 0432 403 425 for enquiries.

YEAR JAN FEB MAR APR MAY JUN JUL AUG SEP OCT NOV DEC TOTAL
2019 1.8 0 5.8 15.4 8.7 125.7 128.4 66.3 13.4 15.2 6.0 0 386.7
2020 0 31.6 9.8 6.4 38.2 48.9 43.7 61.8 30.2 5.9 48.8 3.5 328.8
2021 0.03 17.3 137.3 11.1 121.7 30.4 154.2 70.3 39 61.6 2.2 0 645.13
2022 31.7 4.5 14 30.9 36.8 43 42.7 151.1 44 15.6 12 5.1 431.4
2023 0.1 0 54.9 29 84

Average 12.10 14.30 19.50 23.30 66.40 97.80 101.60 60.40 35.40 24.70 12.70 8.80 425.50

Toodyay Rainfall
Recordings and average commenced on  1/1/1877

Toodyay Naturalists’ Club
Desraé Clarke

THERE is currently a great deal of interest 
in searching for creatures threatened with 
extinction by human habitation, feral animal 
predation and the change in climate.
	 One such search is that of a small creature 
that inhabits river areas with the Noongar 
name of the Moyitj.
	 This 29-31cm long water rat, also known 
by the Aboriginal name Rakali, is found 
across Australia.
	 There is currently ongoing work to sight  
this animal along the Avon river bank.
	 During the tough times of the Depression 
the Moyitj was exploited for its dense, soft 
and lustrous pelt. 
	 Its body colouring may be black to slate 
grey with a white to orange underbelly.
	 Its tail, which is practically the length of 
its body, is thick and well-covered with dark 
fur with a noticeable white tip.
	 Nests are made at the end of tunnels into a 
riverbank and occasionally in logs.
	 It prefers fresh or brackish water in 
which its prey of fish, large aquatic insects, 

Search continues for the 
elusive Moyitj

Drawing of Moyitj. Drawing by Desraé Clarke.
crustaceans and mussels are found.
	 It will also take frogs, lizards, small 
mammals and water birds.
	 Its catch is taken to a regular eating site.
	 It is the midden that may show signs of a 
resident Moyitj.
	 The presenter at the March meeting of the 
Nats was member Wayne Clarke, who filled 
in at the last minute when Professor Kingsley 
Dixon was unavailable.
	 Wayne’s interesting presentation was on 
‘Wildlife of the Great Southern Oceans’.
	 The amazing image of one and a half 
million king penguins holding creches of 
young made one wonder how a parent could 
locate its chick.
	 On Saturday April 22 the Julimar 
Conservation and Forest Alliance screened 
Black Cockatoo Crisis at the Memorial Hall.
	 The documentary by Jane Hammond was 
well-attended by a community audience.
	 The sensitivity of the film left all with the 
need to continue to say “no” to further habitat 
clearing and destruction of food supply, not 
only for cockatoos but wildlife in general.
	 Postcards are now available to alert 
the government’s environment minister 
to concerns over habitat clearing, with a 
petition gathering signatures to lobby for 
the protection of Julimar Forest by lifting 
its status to that of a national park.
	 The next meeting of the Nats Club is on 
Saturday May 20.
	 We will take a trip to Gain Doyle’s Western 
Australian Reptile Centre in Henley Brook,  
and have a picnic lunch followed by an 
explanatory tour of the centre.
	 For further enquiries email: info@
toodyaynats.com.au or phone: 9574 5574. 

mailto:secretary.2j.ths@gmail.com
http://www.toodyayhistoricalsociety.org.au
mailto:secretarymvbfb@gmail.com
tel:+61-8-9574-2390
tel:+61-000
mailto:info@toodyaynats.org.au
mailto:info@toodyaynats.org.au
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PUZZLES

Crosscode is a logic puzzle. Each letter is a number. Begin by guessing the first word and placing the 
additional letters into the crosscode. Keep guessing words/letters until completed.

Cryptic Clues

Easy

Sudoku is based on the logical placement of numbers. Sudoku 
doesn’t require any calculation nor special math skills; all that 
is needed are brains and concentration. Every number from 1 
to 9 must appear in each of the nine columns, nine rows and 
the nine 3x3 boxes.

Sudoku

Hard

Crosscode

Combo Crossword

Notes

Puzzle solutions 
Page 31

 A   B   C   D    E    F    G    H    I    J    K    L   M
 N   O   P    Q   R    S    T    U   V   W   X    Y   Z

1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13

N
14 15

D
16 17 18 19 20

F
21 22 23 24 25 26

1 19 11 9 24 4 25 14 20 13 14 4 1 16

24 14 9 2 25 8 25 9

7 3 9 15 18 25 25

D
16 2 1 9 15 1 16

1 10 10 15 18 16

10 1 9 20 1 16 13 7 6 7 24 9 17

3 2 7 4 1

1 17 1 7 11 12 9 2 7 13 5 8 3

2 9 9 11 4 25

1

N
14 22 25 17 26 1 23 2 9 4 9 18

9 1 2 9 1

9 2 4 3 13 16 1 7

F
21 24 11 21 21

14 6 9 8 8 11

12 11 1 7 7 1 7 13 14 13 8 13 9 24

1 8 8 6 14 14 25 24

24 13 7 8 1 14 13 14 12 14 9 14 14 17

7

6 4

5 9 2

8 7 3 2

3 5 2

6 8

1 6 9

5

9 3 6 4 7

3 8 7

4 1

8 7

7 5 4 2 8

6 9 5

2

4 6 5 2

3

5 2 7

ACROSS
5   Proclaims
7   Insect egg
8   Feel
10 In fear of
12 Famous ship
14 Panel in car
20 Spin round
21 Old instruments
22 Small ball
23 A change

DOWN
1   Fluid in blood
2   Full of meaning
3   Of birth
4   Make as unused
5   Rotten
6   Lateral part
9   Hidden store
11 Be upset
13 Cause
15 Size
16 Closes securely
17 Lose blood
18 Put at rest
19 A gutter

ACROSS
5   Creates dip arranged in parts of sentences
7   Container to return insect egg
8   Feel the first pained expression
10 Caused fear in one married
12 Old Pilgrims’ vessel possibly could bloom
14 Run to table for car’s instrument display
20 Dance used by fisherman
21 Usually restored with olden instruments
22 Nutritious seed for a favoured applicant
23 Change in argument lacking first course

DOWN
1   See endless drink found in one’s blood
2   Forcible origins from putting in the hard yards
3   South African state of birth
4   Start up again in more serene weather
5   Set to eradicate in foul decay
6   Lateral team maybe
9   Many feel pain in hidden store
11 Fret about a line back on another type of line
13 Argue sensibly about one issue
15 Size of one concerning another one
16 Shuts up swimming mammals
17 Lose vital fluid from unstable edges
18 Mitigate one left to put down
19 End hard downfall run-off
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“If you have a  
symptom that you  
are putting off, please  
go and get it checked.”
- Derek, Donnybrook

Partner:

If you have and you are over 40...
Tell your doctor

The earlier cancer is found,  the greater the chance of  successful treatment.

For more information visit  findcancerearly.com.au  
or call 13 11 20 

Have you had 
any of these...
... for more than 4 weeks?

Problems peeing

Runny poo

Being short of breath

Department of
Health

HEALTH

Cancer Council WA
Kaylor Andrews

PEOPLE in the Wheatbelt region are being 
urged to know the common symptoms 
of bowel cancer, the third most common 
cancer in WA in 2019. 
	 In 2019, 56 people were diagnosed and 
13 people died from it in our area, with data 
showing 25 people a week are diagnosed 
with bowel cancer in WA.
	 The Cancer Council of WA is encouraging 
anyone experiencing symptoms to seek 
medical attention early.
	 Bowel cancer, also known as colorectal 
cancer, can strike men or women.
	 Early detection can save lives by 
preventing the cancer from spreading.
	 However, people in regional Australia 
are less likely to be alive five years after a 
cancer diagnosis compared with those in 
metro areas.
	 With this in mind, the Council is urging 
anyone in the Wheatbelt with a symptom to 
visit their doctor, clinic nurse or Aboriginal 
health worker.
	 Being aware of the early symptoms and 
taking action early can save lives and 
prevent cancer from spreading to other 
parts of the body.

Warrior Wellbeing
The Regional Men’s Health Initiative

STRESS is a common experience that 
affects everyone at some point in their 
lives. 
	 I t  i s  typ ica l ly  assoc ia ted  wi th 
uncomfortable feelings in the body or mind 
due to not being in control of a situation or 
environment. 
	 While some stress can energise people 
and enhance performance and efficiency, 
excessive stress can lead to problems that 
take a toll on our mental and physical 
health, and our social and spiritual well-
being – sometimes with dire consequences.
	 When we find ourselves saying things 
like “I haven’t got enough time, I must get 
this done, I’ll never finish in time, I can’t 
get anything done,” we may be in danger of 
moving from stressed to being distressed.
	 At the Regional Men’s Health Initiative 
(RMHI) we refer to extreme stress as 
situational distress, which can arise from 
unresolved situations in our lives.
	 It’s important to recognise that what 
may be stressful for one person may not 
be stressful for another. 
	 Everyone deals with stress differently 
and has different coping capacities.
	 To manage stress effectively, it’s crucial 
to adopt healthy coping strategies.
	 Unfortunately, many people rely on 
unhealthy strategies that compound the 
problem by providing temporary relief but 
causing more damage over time.
	 Examples of unhealthy strategies include 
sleeping too much, filling every minute 
of the day to avoid facing problems, 
withdrawing from friends, family, and 
activities, taking out stress on others, 
drinking too much, procrastinating, over- 
or under-eating, over-analysing, smoking, 
using drugs to relax, or zoning out for 
hours in front of the TV or computer.
	 To deal with stress in a healthy way, we 
suggest the following tips:
•	Avoid the stressor: Learn to say no; limit 

time with those who stress you out; 
control your environment – for example 
turn off the news if it makes you anxious; 
or delegate tasks that cause you stress;

•	Alter the stressor: Communicate your 
concerns, ask for a behaviour change 
(but be willing to compromise), be more 
assertive; manage time better;

•	Adapt to the stressor: If you can’t change 
the stressor, change yourself. Look at 
the stressful situation more positively; 
set reasonable standards; look at all the 
good things in your life;

•	Accept the stressor: If stressors are 
unavoidable, accept things as they are, 
find and create ways to relax when you 
are stressed out, exercise, get a massage; 
listen to music to calm down, and talk 
to someone you trust about how you’re 
feeling before you reach a crisis point. 

	 Remember stress is a normal part of life 
and everyone experiences it differently. 
	 By developing healthy coping strategies 
and seeking support when needed, you 
can manage stress more effectively and 
maintain your overall health and well-
being.

Don’t poo-poo the possibility 
of bowel cancer: get a check

Heartlands Veterinary Hospital
Dr Tracey Thornton

CATS see much better in low-light conditions 
than humans.
	 That’s because they have around six to 
eight times as many light-sensitive rod cells 
in their eyes than we do.
	 As well as superior night vision, cats have 
a wider range of peripheral vision than 
humans, meaning they can see more of their 
surroundings without moving their head, 

	 The most common symptoms of bowel 
cancer include: blood in your poo, even 
just one time, or for more than four weeks; 
a new pain, lump or swelling in your 
tummy; feeling tired; looking pale; losing 
weight without trying; and a change in 
normal bowel habits such as runny poo, 
pooing more often or finding it hard to poo.
	 If you’re unsure about a possible 
symptom, make an appointment to discuss 
the change with your doctor, clinic nurse 
or Aboriginal health worker as soon as 
possible.
	 We have a better chance of surviving 
cancer – and having more time with family 
and friends – if cancer is found early.

especially useful when stalking prey.
	 Those extra rod cells also help our feline 
friends sense motion in the dark more 
effectively than we can.
	 However, a cat’s vision is far less effective 
in bright light.
	 Humans can detect motion in bright light 
around ten times better than a cat.
	 We also have better long-distance vision 
and can see a greater range of brighter 
colours than cats.

Cats have superior night vision.

How do cats see in the dark?
Ways to manage 
stress without

the distress
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SPORT AND LEISURE

Puzzle Solutions
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Crossword                 Crosscode                 .. Sudoku Easy                Sudoku Hard

Avon Valley Shotokan Club
Kylea Garnett

AS A not-for-profit organisation operating 
in the Avon Valley area for more than 30 
years, Avon Valley Shotokan would like 
to express our gratitude to the community 
for their support.
	 The club has a strong presence in adult 
classes, with more than 50 individuals, and 
would love more to join us.
	 You will absolutely love it, plus it’s great 
for your mind and body.
	 The club participated in a competition 
in Perth recently while fundraising at our 
Toodyay Farmers Market stall.
	 Once again we had to divide and conquer 
to cover both events, and are grateful to 
those who put their hands up to help.
	 Seven members participated in the State 
Championships on April 16 in Jolimont.
	 In the Kata, Helena won silver and Casey 
won bronze.
	 In Kumite, Casey won silver, Joe won 
silver and Victor won gold as well as a 
bronze in Kihon.
	 A fantastic effort from all who represented 
your club.

Great for mind and body, 
you’ll absolutely love it

Members of the State Championships team which competed at Jolimont in April.

	 You did a great job and should be proud 
of your achievements.
	 Upcoming competition dates are May 21 
for WADO in Jolimont, June 4 in Margaret 
River, and October 22 for Goju Kai in 
Jolimont.
	 Competition rules now require clubs to 
assist in running these events.
	 We encourage you to consider helping out 
if you have a family member competing.
	 Eight club members who will attend 
a two-day karate seminar with Shihan 
Tatsuya Naka in Auckland are excited to 
bring their new knowledge back to share.
	 If you love learning about yourself, both 
physically and mentally, and want to be 
part of a “make it happen” team, please 
contact us today.
	 We welcome all ages five and up.
	 Email avonvalleyshotokan@gmail.com 
or find us on Facebook.
	 We look forward to seeing everyone at 
the Moondyne Festival on May 7.	
	 We would welcome helpers for a few 
hours on the day so please get your name 
on the roster for what is always a great 
family day out.

Six Toodyay Ballet School dancers who competed at the Evolution National Finals on the 
Gold Coast earlier this year, together with their awards.

Toodyay Ballet School
Lani McGeady

WHAT an amazing time we had at 
Evolution National Finals on the Gold 
Coast from Sunday 8th January to Sunday 
15 January.
	 The competition consisted of six days, 
8am till around 11pm in two ballrooms.
	 There were over 800 dancers from 
around Australia, Asia, Singapore and the 
UK.
	 The competition was next level.
	 We took six students and their families, 
Stella McLean (8), Matilda Carr (11), 
Daytona Logan (11), Zoey Grant (12), 
Casey Alvaro (13) and Lexie Joubert (15).
	 It was an incredible experience for them, 
not only because of the amazing talent and 
athletic dedication on display, but of course 
they got to experience the fun of the Gold 
Coast as well.
	 The girls did amazingly well, receiving 

Dancing to the excitement of 
Gold Coast glitz and glamour

over 40 trophies, almost 20 medals, a top 
10, a top five and many personal bests.
	 They even performed their classical 
troupe in the Grand Final on Sunday, 
among some of the best dancers in 
Australia and the world.
	 What an extraordinary achievement for 
kids from a small country dance school.
	 We are so very proud of each and every 
one of them, all of them lifting to a new 
level, being inspired and excited by the 
amazing talent around them.
	 The girls made new friends and spent 
time with other WA dancers, making us 
all feel like one big team.
	 We are already planning our next one, 
but first we have competitions in June, 
July and October, as well as classical ballet 
exams, local performances and of course 
our end of year concert to get through.
	 Congratulations again to all of you, 
Toodyay should be so proud of you all.
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